
  

 

 

 

The Villager Summer 2023 

       The young and the not quite so young  

  celebrate  the Coronation of King Charles III 

   NOW IT’S YOUR TURN ON HM’s OFFICIAL BIRTHDAY 

             SATURDAY, JUNE 17, 2023 

 

 

  Dobwalls United Church members and guests raise a glass to the King! 
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HELLO, and welcome to 

the Summer 2023 edition 

of The Villager magazine 

which celebrates the Coro-

nation of King Charles III 

and Queen Camilla and 

highlights lots of the great 

things happening in our 

community. 

Apart from Coronation news — more school activities, who’s doing what on 

Dobwalls Parish Council, the annual charity Beer & Cider Festival, the latest 

in Sean Jackson’s popular parish walk series, the annual litter pick, DIG’s 

plant sale, Dobwalls Short Mat Bowls Club, the plight of the memorial hall, 

the new pitches at Dobwalls Football Club, the thoughts of Cornwall Council-

lor Jane Pascoe, What’s On at the memorial hall and the church and two 

never-seen-before in The Villager spectacular drone photos by Brian Clark. 

Enjoy! The Villager editor Michael Taylor 

THE chairman and vice-chairman of Dobwalls Parish Council, Cllr John Dunn 

and Cllr Tracey Kitto, have been unanimously re-elected at the annual meet-

ing of the parish council to 

serve another year in of-

fice. The positions are un-

paid but involve a massive 

amount of their time and 

effort on behalf of the vil-

lage of Dobwalls and the 

wider parish. 

The council clerk, Linda 

Coles, is stepping down 

after more than eight years 

in the role. At the end of 

the May council meeting Cllr Dunn presented Linda with a card, signed by all 

the councillors, and flowers to mark her retirement, although she will be stay-

ing on until the new clerk has settled in. Contact details for the new clerk will 

appear on the council website https://www.dobwallspc.org.uk and The Villag-

er Facebook page www.facebook.com/thevillagerdobwalls 

                        More on Linda’s retirement on Page 13 

     John Dunn   —   Linda Coles  — Tracey Kitto 
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 DOBWALLS CORONATION CELEBRATIONS — FINGERS CROSSED!

Dobwalls Parish Council and the football club have re-organised the event at 
the club, starting at 11.00am. 

Council chairman Cllr John Dunn says: “It would have been a total washout 

if we’d gone ahead on the Bank Holiday Monday. So, it’s fingers crossed for 

the 17th of June. It will be another special day for everyone to enjoy and re-

member, after we celebrated the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.” 

Commemorative 

“gold” coins will be 

presented to the chil-

dren of the parish 

whose parents or car-

ers need to bring 

along proof of an ad-

dress in the parish. 

The coins will be giv-

en out on a “first come first served” basis. 

The club is hoping enough teams will come forward — men, women, boys, 

girls, mixed — so a walking football tournament can be held.  

Children's entertainment will include a bouncy castle and inflatables. Plenty 

of hot and cold food will be available and the football club bar will be open. 

Anyone who would like to help out on the day should contact Andy Yeatman 
or Hayley Champion at the football club or parish councillor Brian Clark. 

THIS was the weather at Dobwalls Football Club ground in the early 

afternoon of the Coronation Bank Holiday Monday, the day the village 

and parish were due to celebrate with a family fun day. And it only got 

worse, with torrential rain later in the day. So, it was a wise decision to 

postpone the festivities. But, now they’re back on —  

                     Saturday, June 17, the King’s official birthday! 
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      SPECIAL CORONATION SERVICE AT DOBWALLS UNITED CHURCH 

THE Coronation Service in Westminster Abbey was reflected in a unique 

event in the church the day after the crowning of King Charles III and Queen 

Camilla. Church members were joined by guests 

from Dobwalls Parish Council, led by the vice-

chairman Cllr Tracey Kitto, Cornwall Councillor 

Jane Pascoe and her husband Paul and repre-

sentatives of Dobwalls Football Club and Dob-

walls Into Gardening. 

The service was led by 

Sheri Sturgess, a reader at 

St Martin’s Parish Church, 

Liskeard, and included 

segments from the service 

in the abbey. The lessons were read by the church 

senior steward Doris Taylor and her husband Michael. 

Sheri gave the sermon and also dedicated and blessed 

a bible rest acquired by the church for the altar table to mark the Coronation. 

The organist was Paul Fergus. The flow-

ers were by steward Pat Rowe and the 

special decorations under the illuminated 

cross were gifted by steward Sandra 

Beeke. Property steward Dave Merry 

pressed all the right computer keys to 

operate the monitor under the Corona-

tion flag but, as Dave admits, remember-

ing the famous Morecambe & Wise/Andre Previn sketch, 

“not necessarily in the right order!!” 

JUST TURN THE PAGE….. 
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AFTER the service there was a reception in the church hall with a lovely 

cherry cake and a very pleasant zero-alcohol dry bubbly. Here’s a man on a 

mission, church steward Adrian Wilton, grappling with the task of opening the 

bottles. The cork has yet to be located and Mr Wilton, still suffering from 

hand and arm muscle strain, will be billed for any damage to the church roof! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Here’s the cake lady, with Sheri Sturgess on the 

left, out of her clerical robes and in royal red, 

white and blue.  

 

 

The hall table decorations were by 

congregation member Janet Duffy. 

 
               Sorry the photo’s a bit blurred… 

               The shock waves are to blame! 

     Page 29 for “What’s On”  
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   Parish Clerk Linda Coles retiring after more than eight years 

AS mentioned on Page 2, Linda is retiring. Parish councillors took the oppor-

tunity to recognise her contribution to the council’s many successes over the 

years at the conclusion of the monthly May council meeting. 

The council chairman Councillor John Dunn, on behalf 

of the council, praised Linda’s years of service to the 

parish: “During your term in office you have helped us 

achieve a great deal. You were heavily involved in get-

ting Wainhomes to allow us to divert the money from its 

intended project on The Green to allow us to purchase 

the land for the football club and the Dobwalls Jubilee 

Community Field project. 

“You worked together with our Cornwall Councillor Jane 

Pascoe to win the Community Infrastructure Levy grant of £30,000 to enable 

us to create the project, which has been a major benefit to Dobwalls. 

“I have been in the chair for most of your custodianship of the parish and it 

has been a pleasure to work with someone who has the knowledge of how 

Cornwall Council functions and the legal implications, should we ever con-

template making a wrong decision!” 

Cllr Dunn added that Linda had been with the council right from the very start 

of its long journey to create the Dobwalls and Trewidland Neighbourhood 

Development Plan and he expressed the hope that the council would finally 

get the plan over the line in the very near future. 

John concluded: “Dobwalls thanks you for your outstanding service to the 

parish and it’s sad to see you retire as our clerk, but we know this was the 

right decision for you at this time. So Linda, thanks again for everything, and 

I mustn’t forget to mention the two new village bus shelters you helped us 

obtain!” 

Linda responded: “I have enjoyed my time as your clerk, but I know this is 

the right time for me to step down. However, I shan’t be giving up my in-

volvement with local councils entirely as I will be continuing as clerk to two 

smaller parish councils.” 

Linda has agreed to carry on for a transitional period to assist the new clerk 

in familiarising themselves with the role and getting to know the area and the 

councillors. 
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 TWO DAYS OF GREAT BEER 

  CIDER, MUSIC AND FOOD 
THE Dobwalls Beer and Cider Festival team is thrilled to welcome Garry and 

Zoe to the village as the new tenants of The Highwayman pub. One of the 

first things they did was to confirm they’d be very pleased and excited for the 

traditional annual festival to be hosted again in the pub beer garden.  

The dates are  - Friday and Saturday, July 21 and 22. And the target is to top 

the £5000 donated to Cornwall Air Ambulance after last year’s event. 

One of the organisers, Andy Harwood, says: “Garry and Zoe are a dynamic 

duo with a passion for great beer and an infectious enthusiasm for the hospi-

tality industry, which has been demonstrated in their running of the Jolly Sail-

or in Looe. We’re incredibly excited about the future of The Highwayman un-

der their leadership, and we can't wait to see what they have in store for us.  

They’re sure to bring a fresh perspective and a wealth of experience to our 

‘local’.” 

This year's festival, the 12th, promises to be bigger and better than ever be-

fore, with a fantastic line-up of live music, mouth-watering food and, in partic-

ular, a huge selection of Cornish real ales and ciders. 

                                     JUST TURN THE PAGE….. 

 Time for a drink, a chat or a dance  -  indoors or out 
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Andy, who’s been helping to organise the event since year one, adds: 

“There will be something to suit every taste, with plenty of variety for beer 

and cider enthusiasts, but also all of the great food and drink normally avail-

able in the pub. 

“We’ve started to book music acts, both in the marquee and also in the pub.  

The line-up promises to be a real treat for music lovers, with ‘Mind Your 

Manners’ all set to top their barn-storming headline set from last year — and 

other acts to be announced soon.” 

Organising the festival involves a lot of hard work behind the scenes and the 

festival team would really appreciate any help that you can give.  Erecting 

the marquee is due to take place on Sunday July 16 at 10.30am in the pub 

garden. 

Andy Harwood says: “It’s always good to have 

more hands to make the task easier and we are 

also looking for sponsors for the beers and ciders. 

This will give you admission for four people for 

each day, as well as the satisfaction that you will 

be supporting a great cause.” 

If you would like to help, be a sponsor or just find 

out more, please go to: 

via Facebook at  - Dobwalls Charity Beer Festival 

our website  - www.dobwallsbeerfest.co.uk & sponsor@dobwallsbeerfest.co.uk 

or contact - Andy Harwood on andyjharwood@btinternet.com 

  The liquid dispensers, or is it the liquid consumers?!! 

You can always rely on a 

good left-hander!! 
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       JUST TURN THE PAGE 
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 JUST TURN OVER 
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         WHAT A LOAD OF RUBBISH—BUT NOT AS MUCH AS LAST YEAR! 

THE annual Dobwalls Parish Litter Pick took place in incredibly inclement 

weather conditions, but that didn’t dampen the spirits of the tough group of 

volunteers who met in the public car park in the centre of the village to get on 

with the job in hand. 

The chairman of Dob-

walls Parish Council, 

Cllr John Dunn, had 

been out earlier doing 

his bit because he 

was unable to join the 

main group later in 

the morning. 

The event was organised by the council’s vice-chairman Cllr Tracey Kitto, 

who had mixed reactions to the outcome of the pick: “We collected lots of lit-

ter and rubbish, but no where near as much as last year, so perhaps that’s 

an indication people are becoming more aware. We will see what happens 

next year! But, well done everyone.” 

The team assembles 

JOB DONE, WELL DONE!! 
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                 THE CHAT & CRAFT GROUP   

  DOBWALLS FOOTBALL CLUB 12.00—2.00 

           THURSDAY WEEKLY CRAFT CLUB 

                          ALL WELCOME 

                BRING YOUR OWN CRAFT 

      JOIN US FOR TEA COFFEE AND CAKES 

     MONTHLY CRAFT PROJECT AVAILABLE 

                ALL MATERIALS PROVIDED  

                       £7.50 PER PROJECT 

 

EMAIL: joanneballinger82@gmail.com 

TEL: 07746 153 069 

   ADVERTISE HERE 

IT’S JUST £45 A YEAR (THAT’S FOR FOUR 

EDITIONS) TO TAKE THIS QUARTER PAGE 

ADVERT IN “THE VILLAGER” MAGAZINE, 

OR JUST £25 FOR A ONE OFF. 

THE MAGAZINE, WHICH IS SPONSORED BY 

DOBWALLS PARISH COUNCIL, BELIEVES IN 

HELPING LOCAL BUSINESSES. 

THIS IS WHY THE RATES ARE SOOOO... 

LOW COMPARED TO OTHER PUBLICA-

TIONS. 

CHECK OUT ALL THE RATES 

FOR SINGLE OR ANNUAL AD-

VERTS ON PAGE 31. 
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Dobwalls Into Gardening   BIG PLANT SALE 
DESPITE the cold Spring, which has slowed down the germina-

tion of some plants this year, members of DIG managed to con-

tribute a great selection of perennials and vegetable plants, as 

well as some house plants, for the 

gardening club’s annual plant sale. 

Colin Standerwick also supported DIG by bring-
ing in trays of popular annuals to give a good 
display and to complete a lovely variety of 
plants. 

Club secretary Sue Gruzelier says: “Together 
with the home made cakes, raffle and refresh-
ments, members were able to raise some extra 
funds for the club. First prize in the raffle, a 

scented rose bush, was won by Colin!” 

For more information about the club go to the Facebook page 
“Dobwalls into Gardening” or phone 01579 320 4117. 

**************************************************************************************** 

    DOBWALLS SHORT MAT BOWLS CLUB AIMING TO COME TOPS 

IT’S the summer season and the club will be entering a number of tourna-

ments, in particular the summer league. The club was runner-up last year 

and chairman John Worth says the players are hoping to win it this year.  

John adds: “The club was started about 28 years ago, so we thought we had 

better invest in the future with the purchase of a new mat!” 

The club held a charity fund raising tournament to raise 

money for the Cornwall Blood Bikes and, with the help 

of 12 other clubs from across Cornwall, raised £550.  

Here’s club treasurer Graham Sleep presenting the 

cheque to Ian Butler from the Cornwall Blood Bikes. 

The club meets in Dobwalls Memorial Hall Sunday, 

Monday and Thursday evenings and anyone is wel-

come.  Just walk in or email club secretary Gerry Tizzard on dob-

wallssmbc@gmail.com or follow the club on Facebook “Dobwalls short mat 

bowls club”. 

mailto:dobwallssmbc@gmail.com
mailto:dobwallssmbc@gmail.com
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   HELP! WE NEED SOME bodies 

DOBWALLS Memorial Hall desperately needs people in the village and par-

ish to come forward to ensure the future of this vital facility in the very heart 

of the parish and our community. 

Alison Butterworth, the treasurer of the hall trustees, has appealed several 

times in The Villager for new trustees to come forward. The end result, so far 

— ZILCH! Basically, if volunteers don’t come forward, the hall’s very exist-

ence will be in jeopardy. 

So, Alison, yet again, is asking for your help, as some of the trustees and 

volunteers are getting 

on a bit: “We are in 

need of new members 

to help and support 

the hall. You could 

become a trustee, or 

just offer to help at 

events, or get in-

volved in hall mainte-

nance days. 

“It would be great to 

have some new blood 

on board and, in the 

coming year, bring in 

new trustees to eventually take over one or two of the key roles. In particular, 

we need people with experience of Excel spreadsheets and Microsoft Word. 

Office admin and accounts experience would be very welcome.” 

A trustee needs to be able to offer just a few hours each month, probably 

about 10, to help with non-professional maintenance work and hall events.  

To become a trustee you simply have to email or provide a statement about 

yourself, mentioning any special skills you may have which could benefit the 

hall. 

Alison says: “Being a trustee is not a hard job and it can be very fulfilling.” 

So, call Alison on 01579 320152 or email butterworth.alison61@gmail.com 
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   REGULAR GROUPS AT DOBWALLS MEMORIAL HALL 
 
Sunday   7:15pm Indoor Bowls  
Monday   7:15pm Indoor Bowls  
Tuesday  6:30pm — 7:30pm and 7:45pm — 8:45pm Boogie Bounce (Pre 
Booking required) see link as advertised on Dobwalls Community 
Group Facebook page. 
Wednesday 10:00am Gentle Aerobic Exercise, Sam Holman 
                     11:15am Pilates, Sam Holman  
Thursday  6:00pm — 7:00pm Powerhoop, Jayne Martin 
                  7:30pm Indoor Bowls 
Saturdays 1st and 3rd of each month 
                  6:00pm Doors Open 
                  7:00pm Eyes Down 
—————————————————————————————————— 

  And Now, The End is Near! 
THE six-week public consultation period on the Dob-
walls & Trewidland Neighbourhood Development Plan 
ended on May 31. Any relevant comments will be tak-
en on board. An independent examiner will review the 
plan and any changes the examiner requires will be 
made before the people on the electoral roll for the 
former Dobwalls and Trewidland Parish Council area get their chance to vote 
on the plan. It’s hoped a referendum will be held within the next few months. 
A majority in favour of the plan is needed for it to become an important part 
in Cornwall Council’s decision-making on the future of the plan area, particu-
larly in relation to residential development.  
 ———–—————————————————————————————— 
DOBWALLS UNITED CHURCH “WHAT’S ON” THE church has a very 
special service on Sunday, July 16. It will celebrate the 10th anniversary of 
the church’s refurbishment and its rededication as a 
place of worship. The service will be led by the Bish-
op of St Germans, the Right Reverend Hugh Nelson. 
Ladies Group: 2.00pm. June 12 AGM, September 11. 
Knit & Knatter: 2.00pm. June 8 & 22, July 6 & 20, Au-
gust 3, 17 & 31. 
Cream teas: 2.30pm. June 17, July 22, September 16 
Special Rededication Services: 10.00am: Sunday, 
July 16. Sankey Evening: 7.00pm: Thursday, July 20. 
 
Sunday services are normally at 9.30am but there are 
occasional united services with other churches in the 
area: 10.00am: June 18, Trevelmond. 10.00am: July 
16, Dobwalls. 10.00am: August 20, Liskeard.   Hugh Nelson 
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      NEW PITCHES FOR DOBWALLS FOOTBALL CLUB 

HERE’S the lay-out of the extra pitches to be created in the field across the 

lane from the existing football ground. 

At the request of Cornwall Council planners, the club has located the pitch-

es, a training area and equipment storage as far away as possible from the 

residential properties you can see on the left of the map. The area in the bot-

tom righthand corner of the field is the “community pitch” for everyone’s use. 

The field was bought by Dobwalls Parish Council and gifted to the football 

club to provide sports and recreation facilities. The work to do that can start, 

now Cornwall Council has granted planning permission for the change of use 

of the agricultural land. 

Club secretary Andy Yeatman says: “It’s all systems go now, as work will be 

required to flatten the ground and prepare the grass to the standard needed. 

It's likely that these pitches will be used mainly by the different age groups 

playing for Dobwalls Juniors.” 

 

THE FOOTBALL CLUB’S NEW FIELD 
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 THE VILLAGER MAGAZINE 
Dobwalls Parish magazine is published quarterly 

 and delivered free across the parish 
ADVERTISERS SHOULD CONTACT DOREEN CLARK       

          villageradvertisers@dobwallspc.org.uk 

                              The rates are: 
      FULL PAGE SINGLE EDITION £50, FOUR EDITIONS £100 

        HALF PAGE SINGLE EDITION £30, FOUR EDITIONS £60 

   QUARTER PAGE SINGLE EDITION £25, FOUR EDITIONS £45 

          TO ENSURE INCLUSION IN THE AUTUMN EDITION 

       ADVERTISERS MUST SUBMIT THEIR ADS BY JULY 31 

          AND HAVE PAID IN ADVANCE OF THE DEADLINE 

 

The last date for sending in anything else—articles, photos, event 

information etc, etc—for the Autumn edition (September, October 

and November 2023) is: 

                  Friday, August 11, 2023       

             Just contact the editor michaelgtaylor@yahoo.com 

The other members of The Villager editorial team are Brian Clark 

(distribution) Sean Jackson (“The Villager” Facebook page) and Ailsa 

Tween. Their email addresses are on page 35. 

You should be following “The Villager” Facebook page 

                           www.facebook.com/thevillagerdobwalls  

http://www.facebook.com/thevillagerdobwalls
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Parish Councillor Brian Clark shares two of his brilliant 

drone shots from the skies above the Dobwalls area. 

The Villager has carried some of Brian’s wonderful aerial 

shots before, but you haven’t seen these ones before! 

ARE YOU A TRAIN SPOTTER?!! 

 MORE BEAUTIFUL BLUE SKIES BELOW, WITH THE CARADON HILL MAST ON THE HORIZON 

           How lucky we are to live in such a picturesque place!                                                                           

        Cornwall’s Green and Pleasant Land!               
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                         Dobwalls Parish Council  

                              www.dobwallspc.org.uk     

All council meetings are open to the public, but it’s seldom any-

one turns up, unless there’s a planning application you don’t 

like, or want to support, or a particularly contentious issue. 

However, in the absence of any controversy, the council will 

continue to do its job as it has always done—endeavouring to 

ensure the best for the village of Dobwalls, the surrounding 

parish and all its inhabitants. 
          

  The agenda for monthly meetings is posted on the council website 

                              https://www.dobwallspc.org.uk  

        And, the agenda  is on the council notice board in the village 

Of course, you can attend and speak at most council meetings  

which are held on the third Wednesday of each month in the club-

house at Dobwalls Football Club. Normal kick-off time is  6.30pm and    

it’s usually all done and dusted by around 8.30. 

                               The next three meetings are:   

            JUNE 21, JULY 19 & AUGUST 16 

           You can contact any parish councillor if there’s some issue   

       you’d like to raise or offer your opinion on. 

                        (their details are on the page opposite) 

Or, you can get in touch with the retiring parish council clerk Linda 

Coles, who is staying in post for an interim period to hand over the 

reins to the new clerk. 

Email: clerk@dobwallspc.org.uk 

Phone: 01579 350 962 

Post: The Firs, Lower Metherell, Callington PL17 8BJ 
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        Dobwalls parish councillors June 2023 
 
Chairman John Dunn 
john.dunn@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

 

Vice-chairman Tracey Kitto 

tracey.kitto@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

                       

Ailsa Tween 

ailsa.tween@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

 

Brian Clark 

brian.clark@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

 

Sean Jackson 

sean.jackson@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

Morgan Ball 

morgan.ball@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

 

Matt Exall 

matt.exall@dobwallspc.org.uk 

 

 

Michael Taylor 

michael.taylor@dobwallspc.org.uk 

Some pictures taken back awhile 

of the first year of the daffodils 

planted on behalf of the Marie 

Curie cancer charity in the Dob-

walls Jubilee Community Field. 

In the years ahead they will 

flourish in memory of loved 

ones lost. 

mailto:traceykittodobpc@btinternet.com
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